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I am writing to respond to the letter sent to you on August 19 from Amy M. 
George of Roudabush, Gale, and Associates, Inc. on behalf of Breezy Hill. 
 
The applicant has revised the maximum number of dwelling units downward from 
200 to 160 and claims that this is within the range of the Neighborhood Density 
Residential –Low designated specified by the VoR Master Plan.  We would like to 
point out that, as mentioned in the July 30 work session by staff, 18.31 acres on 
the Land Use Map is designated as Parks and Green Systems, leaving only 
65.69 acres that can actually be developed.  The revised submittal of 160 units in 
a real-life sense still exceeds the 2 units per acre that the applicant refers to in 
the VoR Master Plan because they effectively have only 65 acres that are 
available for development.  Further, we challenge the reference to 2 units per 
acre as being the applied density in the Master Plan.  As pointed out by Staff in 
the July 30 work session, the Master Plan specifically states that Area B (Breezy 
Hill) “will have the lowest density of this Development Area.”  Since the rest of the 
Village has an average density of 2 or more units per acre, the table in the 
Master Plan showing Area B to have a density of one unit per acre is much more 
applicable.  
 
The developer has stated that there are contradictions between the 
Comprehensive Plan and the Master Plan and has suggested that the 
Comprehensive Plan be adhered to.  However, the Comprehensive Plan 
represents a wide-ranging vision for the entire county and does not deal with the 
individual characteristics of development areas, particularly our area which is the 
only village in Albemarle County.  In reference to villages, the Comprehensive 
Plan states that “Villages are to be linked to the urban neighborhoods and the 
City of Charlottesville by multimodal roads with adequate capacity to safely and 
efficiently move residents conveniently between the village and the urban core.” 
It goes on further to say in Strategy 2a, “Continue to implement the transportation 
planning recommendations in the County’s adopted Master Plans.”   
  
The applicant makes a point of quoting the memo from the County 
Transportation Planner who pointed out that many of the previously 
recommended improvements may no longer be recommended because of 
changes in traffic patterns and new strategies to address transportation issues.   
 
It is interesting that a check with Adam Moore, VDOT Assistant Resident 
Engineer for the Charlottesville residency revealed that VDOT and the County 
have not had any discussions about the possibility of widening Route 250, and 
that he does not understand the Transportation Planner’s reference to “neither 
recommended or feasible”.  The East Albemarle Sub Area study from 2008 is still 
the most recent VDOT sponsored study of the area, aside from the EPR traffic 
impact study of March 2018 made for Southern Development.  BOTH studies 
indicated that Route 250 is a class F area during high peak traffic periods. Of 
particular importance is that the 2008 study showed a v/c (volume/capacity) ratio 
of 1.2 and the EPR study in 2018 showed a v/c ration of 1.3!  Bear in mind that 
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the 2008 study was BEFORE Rivanna Village was built, and the 2018 study 
before Breezy Hill was considered still showed an overcapacity road. 
 
The applicant states that the Interchange improvements at I-64 and Route 250 
East will greatly improve the traffic conditions within the area.  We hope that it will 
improve the congestion at the interchange.  It will not improve the situation at the 
Shadwell/Louisa Road/ Milton Road intersections.  It is problematical as to what 
the effect of traffic congestion will be, and to ask for an approval of development 
on that basis is dangerous.  We would like to see the results of that project 
(which may be 2023) first. 
 
Breezy Hill offers to fund the establishment of a JAUNT CONNECT route to the 
growth area and states that the recently launched Crozet CONNECT service is 
seeing tremendous success.  First, of all, the Village of Rivanna is not Crozet, 
which is much larger and more densely populated.  Albemarle County has never 
viewed a bus service as being warranted by the population distribution in the 
Village.  Before any consideration of this proffer, we would want to see surveys 
and studies that would indicate the justification of such service.  What is the 
proposed route, number of stops, destinations, etc.? Bear in mind that much 
commuting traffic in the morning comes from areas outside of the Village: 
Gordonsville, Keswick Farms, Lake Monticello, etc.  And would not the bus have 
to travel to Charlottesville via Route 250? 
 
The applicant is proffering a complete reconfiguration of the signal timing 
systems at the Milton Road and Louisa Road intersections with Route 250.  The 
developer neglects to say that all scenarios contained in the EPR traffic analysis 
provided to Breezy Hill assumed optimization of signal coordination which 
resulted in a volume to capacity ratio of 1.13 for westbound Route 250 
traffic. 
 
The developer refers to ZMA 2001-8 which showed a maximum of 521 units and 
125,000 sq. ft. of commercial space as a basis for how much smaller the present 
plan is for Rivanna Village.  Actually, this was never a factor in the East 
Albemarle Sub Area study which measured traffic in 2005, before ZMA 2001-8 
was even approved. And of course, the original ZMA was not even a factor in the 
2018 EPR study, which assumes a 2% increase in general traffic from all areas 
each year. 
 
The overriding fact remains that our Village of Rivanna Master Plan calls for 
specific improvements to be made to Route 250 BEFORE any additional 
development is approved, and to date, these improvements have not been made.  
We understand that our Master Plan is a guideline, but the residents of the 
Village of Rivanna attended all the meetings with County Staff, we voiced our 
opinions and concerns, and we took an active part in producing a document that 
should serve as a mutual understanding about what can be done and when.  As 
we have explained, Route 250 was well over capacity in 2005, it became worse 
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when the original Master Plan was produced in 2010 and revised in 2015, and it 
continues to worsen.  We have a potentially dangerous situation now, and it will 
continue to get worse as all previously approved development is completed. 
 
We respectfully request that no additional development in the Village of Rivanna 
be approved, until the improvements contained in our Master Plan have been 
made and Route 250 is operating below capacity during peak hours.  And when 
this happens, our Master Plan provides for additional development, to counter 
the argument that we have a “no growth” Plan. 
 
 
Respectfully yours, 
Dennis Odinov 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


